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UNION CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH of Hancock UCC
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1368 US Hwy 1  P. O. Box 443

(207) 422-3100

hancockucc@myfairpoint.net
December 2014/January 2015 Newsletter

Church Council Proposes Temporary Amendment to Bylaws

Existing Text:

Article III, Section 2 - Annual Meeting:

The Annual Meeting shall be convened during the month of December, at a time determined by the Council, to elect officers, board and committee members, to adopt the annual operating budget and to transact other necessary business. This meeting shall then be recessed and reconvened in February, at a time determined by the Council, to hear the annual reports of the officers, boards and committees, and to act on any other business that needs to come before the church membership.

Proposed Additional Text of Temporary Amendment (to follow the above paragraph):

The paragraphs that follow shall be applicable to only part 1 of the 2014 Annual Meeting to be held in December, 2014, and part 2 of said Annual Meeting to be held in February 2015, after which this amendment shall be deleted.

The annual operating budget for calendar year 2015 shall be presented to the congregation for approval in two parts.  The first part, to be presented at the Annual Meeting in December, 2014, shall consist of a statement of anticipated income and expenses for the period January 1, 2015 to March 31, 2015.  When the Annual Meeting is reconvened in February 2015 as stated in the first paragraph of Section 2, the annual operating budget for the remainder of calendar year 2015 shall be presented to the congregation for approval.

The Nominating Committee Report presented to the congregation in December 2014 for approval shall be presented as follows:  The individuals nominated for officer positions shall serve terms from January 1, 2015 to March 31, 2015.  The nominees for church committees and boards which accompany this report shall serve regular terms as specified elsewhere in the By-laws and are not modified by this provision.

When the Annual Meeting is reconvened in February 2015 as stated in the first paragraph of Section 2, the Nominating Committee will nominate individuals to serve as officers who shall serve terms running from April 1, 2015 to December 31, 2015.  Additional nominees to serve on Committees and Boards may also be submitted to the congregation for approval at the February meeting.

Approved by Church Council on November 20, 2014
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FROM THE INTERIM MINISTER

   Grace, love, and peace to you in Christ Jesus our Lord!

   There is a story of a poor fellow who went to Texas and struck it rich. He became a millionaire. Wanting to do something for his mother, and knowing that she loved pets, he walked into a pet store to browse for a gift. He came upon a myna bird, singing in its cage. The price tag on the cage was $ 25,000.

   "How come that myna bird costs so much?" he asked the proprietor. The owner was quick to tell him.

   "That bird costs $ 25,000 because it can recite the Lord's Prayer, the Twenty-third Psalm, and the Gettysburg Address. Not only that, it can sing 'The Star Spangled Banner.'"

   "Wow, that's a lot of money, but nothing is too good for my mother. Pack it up; send it Federal Express, and see to it that it arrives the Saturday before Christmas." When Christmas Day came, the guy was so excited he could hardly wait to call his mother.

   "Merry Christmas, Mom! Did you get my gift?"

   "Yes, son. Thank you."

   "Did you like it, Mom?"

   "Yes, son. It was delicious."

   It is obvious the intent of the gift was missed in this story. With Advent almost here, and our thoughts turning to Christmas, it is easy for us to miss the meaning of gift giving. We give gifts to remember that God gave an incredible gift. We read the story of the Nativity that Luke tells and we see evidence of the effusive, generous quality of God. Here is a God who loves to give gifts. As St John says, "For God so loved the world that God sent God's only Child..." to love the world, all of it.

   During the American Revolution, in the darkest days for the American cause, with Washington's rag-tag army hunkered down at Valley Forge, morale was at its lowest ebb. The troops had not been paid for many months. Most of them were ill-clothed and ill-fed, freezing to death as they sat there waiting for the winter to pass. The troops were on the verge of mutiny. And then, one evening, General Washington appeared. He walked up to each tent and engaged in conversation with the miserable shivering troops. He even took off his big wool coat and wrapped it around one of the men who had none. He sat by their campfire with them. He talked to them about his plans, his hopes for the successful completion of the war. It was a great turning point. The men responded in kind. New life was infused in them. They fought on, and their victory was won.

   Though this is a military analogy, I believe it does relate to what has happened in Jesus Christ. In Jesus, the grace of God has appeared. The love of God has become a reality to us. We give gifts to one another on Christmas because, in the Incarnation, God has given so great a gift to us. Ever since God appeared to us, as one of us, a Jew born in an obscure town in the Near East, we know that we are not alone. And that is why, on this great day of days, we rejoice!

-Rev. Keith Bowie

p. 3

HEALTHY CONGREGATIONS WORKSHOP

Last weekend, on Friday evening and Saturday, over 25 individuals participated in the Healthy Congregations workshop conducted by Rev. Michael Richards.  This was the first of what will probably be several reconciliation/mediation sessions to be held by Rev. Richards to help us get through and past our current difficulties and on to becoming a vital and growing church.

Here are a few concepts that we learned about: 

· Family Systems Theory, as described by Murray Bowen, applies not just to families but also to any group where there are counterbalancing forces of individuality and togetherness. 

· A healthy system supports the individuals’ Differentiation, which is the capacity to act out of one’s own beliefs and principles while staying in important relationships.

· In congregations where anxiety or stress is high, self-defeating patterns get established including: blaming, exaggerated reactions, “with us or against us thinking,” pessimism, desire for quick or easy answers, and losing sight of vision, beliefs or principles.

· Healthy communication begins with “I-statements” – I think…, I feel…, I believe…

The next session will be Friday evening, December 12 and Saturday, December 13 when we will learn more about how to resolve conflict in a healthy and respectful way.  All are welcome and encouraged to join at any time.   






     -Barbara Reeve

Annual Meeting Scheduled for Sunday, December 7 following Worship

Church Council has scheduled the first part of the 2014 Annual Meeting of Union Congregational Church of Hancock, UCC for Sunday, December 7, 2014 immediately following morning worship. The purpose of said meeting is to:

· approve a temporary change in the bylaws as recommended by Council;

· to elect the slate of board and committee members for 2015 as proposed by the Nominating Committee;

· to vote on the individuals nominated for officer positions who shall serve terms from January 1-March 31, 2015; 

· to adopt an operating budget for January 1–March 31, 2015;

· and to transact other necessary business. 

A quorum of 25 members will be required to conduct business. We ask all members and associate members to attend this important meeting. 

FROM THE DEACONS 

   The Deacons were saddened with the resignation of Pastor Dan Geslin in September.  We had a farewell service on October 19th with Rev. Darren Morgan, Associate Conference Minister giving the Liturgy of Farewell.  Pastor Dan’s sermon Who I Am was very interesting.

   We arranged with the UCC Conference for Pulpit Supply for the next Sunday, October 26th, the Rev. Darren Morgan to preach.  November 2nd and 9th, Rev. Sarah Pringle-Lewis, Chaplin at Husson College filled in for us.  
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Deacons cont’d

 We met with Rev. Keith Bowie, he will be filling the pulpit for us, gradually progressing into a part time Interim Minister.  We were very thankful Keith accepted our call, for he was our Interim for 2 ½ years after Rev. Holt retired.

   We moved into the Advent season, November 30th, watch the bulletin for special services and events happening throughout the season.



  -Edie Lounder. Senior Deacon

ADVENT MUSIC – Holden Evening Prayer

   The Holden Evening Prayer is a beautiful service by contemporary composer Marty Haugen.  Some of us sang this during Advent last year and found it to be very peaceful.  We will sing it again on a Wednesday evening, December 17th at 7 pm.  Everyone is invited to share in this worship service.
                           






      -Cynthia Wood

NEW MEMBERS

We were very pleased to welcome into the membership of our church three new members who joined on October 5th.  Please take a moment to welcome:

Debbie Ambro: I graduated from a small Christian college in Missouri, worked in radio and television for several years, and then decided to go back to school and get my teaching degree.  After teaching sixth grade in Ohio for 23 years, I retired and moved to Maine this past summer.  Still pinching myself that I get to live in this beautiful state, and blessed to be a part of this church with its wonderful, caring people!


Nancy Cooledge: I am the Chair of the Christian Education Committee and am on the Board of Trustees.  If you want to talk with me in the summer, most days you will probably have to go out on Frenchmans Bay where you can find me in my sailboat.  Besides sailing, I am an avid quilter.  My friend John and I live in Hancock and Mansfield, Pennsylvania. 


Sue Croteau: I was born Susan Karen Ligawiec.  I am 100% Polish and grew up in Ware Massachusetts and attended Holy Cross Polish National Church.  I now live in Hancock with my husband Bruce and border collie Casey.  I have one son, Jeff who lives in New Hampshire with my only grandson Noah.  I graduated from the University of Massachusetts Amherst.  I was a Customer Service Manager for 16 years and then a Benefits Manager for a mental health center.  I am retired and love every minute of it.

If you are interested in becoming a member or an associate member of our church, please speak to a Deacon or to Keith.

CONDOLENCES
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Our condolences go out to the family of Barbara Lindsey who passed away on October 16th.

Our condolences to out to Beryl Crosby and family on the passing of Oliver Crosby on October 25th. 
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CHRISTIAN EDUCATION

Dianne Eckhardt has been faithfully serving as the primary Sunday School teacher for several years.  December 14th will be her last regular Sunday to teach.  Children in our congregation have enjoyed “Miss Dianne’s” fun, interesting, and creative lessons on many Sunday mornings.  They will miss her kind, caring presence in the classroom.  Fortunately, Dianne will continue to be in the congregation so we can all visit with her.  After a winter’s rest, she may even show up again in the Sunday School room.  When you see her, please extend your appreciation for all the love she has shared with our children.





             -Nancy Cooledge

WEDNESDAY EVENING DISCUSSION GROUP
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On Wednesday Evening we continue a discussion group, meeting at 7:00 pm in the social hall.  We have grown so much (in numbers and spirit) that we put together two tables!  We are now reading the book Liberating Hope! Daring to Renew the Mainline Church by Piaza and Trimle.

   Mainline Churches are Protestant churches like our united Church of Christ, Methodist, Episcopalian, and so forth.  We have come to understand how cultural shifts over the last 50 years have impacted what “Church” means for people, means for church participation, and how all Mainline churches are in a time of Transformation.  We are in a time or re-orientation of Christianity.  There is no way that we can go back to the “golden age” of the Protestant Church – but it is a chance to re-orient Christianity in a way that looks more like the First Century Church.  We are learning about “Emergent Churches,” the idea that people of all faiths are having conversations.  Permission Giving Churches ask the question of members; “What is it you are most passionate about in this world?”  And the Church then says; “How can we as a faith community help you to live into that passion?”  The United church of Christ, as a progressive church, is here to welcome those who are yearning for a spiritual connection in our materialistic world.

   Chapter 5 (where we are now) brings up the importance of small groups who meet weekly or every other week to pray together, and how this fellowship leads to increased vitality within the church.  The authors point out that worship service cannot be the only time in the week that we pray together as part of our church and spiritual life.

   All are welcome at the Wednesday Evening Group, and I hope that this idea of prayer groups can take wing within our church community! 


          With Love, Renata Moise

TRUSTEES

Work continues on the belfry.  We are grateful for the donations received to date to help support this repair.  This will be an expensive repair and would appreciate any additional support.  Please indicate on your check that it is for the belfry repair.  Thank you.
        -The Trustees

CHOIR

The choir has sung some meaningful anthems this season.  We sang For Where Love is There is God for Pastor Dan’s final service, Lift Up Your Voice and Sing for the joy of singing and How 
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Can I Keep From Singing to greet Rev. Bowie and Pam.  Now we are working on Thanksgiving and Advent music and hope to add the Bell Choir for some of the pieces.  Lynn is singing with us for a couple of weeks and Pat has joined the choir and has Bell Choir experience.  Pat, Phoebe and Phil and others are excited about adding this dimension back to the music program.  Come sing or play!  We meet Sunday mornings at 9:00 am.


 -Debbie Riley

OUTREACH

The Emmaus Center has asked for Christmas gifts and gift cards to be brought to Emmaus by 

December 15, 2014.  The details of this effort are posted on the bulletin board in the vestry.  Church members and friends can take their gifts/gift cards in to Emmaus themselves this year.  The Outreach Board hopes that our church will continue, as we have for many years, to let folks at Emmaus know we care about them during the holidays.  You will find a generic “suggested” gift list enclosed in this edition of the NEWSLETTER.

STEWARDSHIP

Pledge Sunday took place a month ago.  At present, we have a total of 28 pledges for 2015 for a total of $40,935.  Realistically, we may have 8-10 more pledges that we may hope and expect to come in.  It will not surprise any of us to learn that these figures do not compare favorably with recent years:

                  2012           2013            2014           2015

Number         43               56                46               28

Amount    $50,310     $68,303      $52,845     $40,935

All the same, I am not at all discouraged.  I think I can tell from the figures that some of us have made ‘wait and see’ pledges.  And I believe that many of us can already ‘see’ that we are moving forward in a positive direction.  I hope this will encourage us to adjust our pledges upward to reflect this—and to spur us on!  Remember, as it says on the pledge card, ‘this pledge may be changed at any time during the year.’  Hey, some change is definitely to the good!!

Phil Devenish and Ben Carr, Stewardship Co-chairs

Finance Committee Meeting

Members of the Finance Committee (Doug Kimmel, David Wildes, Ron Schwizer, Barbara Reeve, and Debbie Ehrlenbach) held their semi-annual meeting at Acadia Trust on November 19, 2014. We reviewed the current state of our investments and how it compared with our strategy as of October 31, 2014 with Brenda Gatcomb, Vice President and Portfolio Manager of Acadia Trust.

The Church portfolio is 52.1% in Equities (Socially Responsible Mutual Fund) and 45.3% in fixed income (primarily corporate bonds with an average maturity of 4.7 years and average rating of "A"); 2.6% is in cash & equivalents. The 1 year return on equities was 15.55% and 8.74% on the total fund.
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Finance cont’d

The Thorsen Education Fund portfolio is 35.1% in Equities (Socially Responsible Mutual Fund) and 57.2% in Fixed Income (Corporate and Government Bonds with an average maturity of 2.4 years and an average rating of "A+"); 7.7% is in cash & equivalents. The 1 year return on equities was 15.55% and 6.52% for the total fund.

No changes in investment strategy were recommended other than watchful waiting. We currently have sufficient cash on hand in the checking account to meet expected expenses through the end of the year.

We requested forms for newly elected officers of the Church to complete following annual elections.








     -Douglas Kimmel, Treasurer

FROM THE OFFICE

A new Friends and Members Directory will be coming in the near future.  Please check your information, and if there are any changes, please let me know.  This includes address, phone number/cell number and e-mail address.  We are in hopes to keep this as up to date as possible.  

If you are providing flowers for Sunday morning and want them “in memory of”, “in celebration of”, “in honor of”, please let me know by the Wednesday before so I can put it in the bulletin.  Thanks.



I want to thank everyone for their contributions to this newsletter.  I hope you enjoy it and have a MERRY CHRISTMAS and a safe, healthy and HAPPY NEW YEAR!
      -Vicky Espling
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